NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd October 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, L Lloyd, G Meredydd,  M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, 


C Walters, County Cllr E Morse, County Cllr V Dennis and 



Mr Barry Cooke.
69/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Harding, Cllr Norcross and Cllr L Tucker-Jones.
70/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllrs R and M Platt declared an interest in item 76(a) as they live in the same street.
71/17
CO-OPTION:  (Agenda item 3)

Prior to the start of tonight’s Council meeting Cllr Lorraine Lloyd duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and has received a copy of the Council’s Standing Orders and the Code of Conduct.  The Clerk gave a very brief overall of the Protocol for  meetings for the benefit of the new Councillors.  These were that only one Councillor is to speak at a time through the Chair so as to avoid multiple conversations going on around the table; If a Councillor wishes for an item to be added to the Agenda they are to ask the Mayor and if the Mayor is in favour the Clerk will be asked to add this item; issues identified out of the meeting should be passed to the County Council via the one-stop shop on 0845 602 1386  or via email psl@pembrokeshire.gov.uk stating that the Councillor is a member of Narberth Town Council.  The call will then be passed on to the appropriate person.  This is particularly important in the case of Health and Safety issues.  
72/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 4)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 5th September 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed by full Council.

73/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
Adams Drive.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council stating that the Traffic Management Team is reviewing the letter from the Adams Drive resident.
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b)
Hour Free Parking.  The Clerk has received a reply from the County Council acknowledging receipt of the Town Council’s letter and stating that once the Head of Highways has had the opportunity to discuss the matter with the relevant officer, he will respond more fully.  

c)
Car Parking in Narberth.   The Clerk has received a reply from the County Council acknowledging receipt of the Town Council’s letter and stating that once the Head of Highways has had the opportunity to discuss the matter with the relevant officer, he will respond more fully.
74/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 6)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:
a)
Spring Gardens.  County Cllr Dennis reported that the signage for the school children crossing has been replaced in Spring Gardens.

b)
Budget.  County Cllr Dennis reported that work is on-going with Pembrokeshire County Council looking into next year’s budget.  
 c)
Ironman.  County Cllr Dennis asked if the Town Council have been approached for feedback on this year’s Ironman event and was told not yet, but that the County Council normally write with this request.
d)
Ground Maintenance.  A tree officer from the County Council is to visit the Town Moor and Garfield Gardens following reports that trees in full leaf are blocking the street lights.  Cllr Rees stated that she has had reports that these Streetlights are not on at 6 a.m., in the morning.
e)
Garden Party.  County Cllr Dennis had attended the Garden Party which was held to welcome the Syrian family to Narberth and reported that the family have been well received in the town.  
f)
Wales Remuneration Panel.  County Cllr Dennis reported that representative from this Panel had visited County Hall.  

g)
Cheerful Project.  County Cllr Dennis reported that he and the Mayor had attended the Project review and that they are looking to extend it for another 3 years.  This is a good community initiative.
h)
Food Festival.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this was very successful with record numbers attending on the Saturday afternoon and very busy on the Sunday.  
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i)
LDP Training.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the training was very interesting and was not only about the LDP review over the next 7-8 years, but also to ensure that the County Council are meeting their obligations.

j)
Greenhill School.  County Cllr Dennis had attended a Governors’ meeting and had met the new Headmaster who County Cllr Dennis stated is a strong character with a wealth of experience.  County Cllr Dennis felt that this was very encouraging for the youngsters who attend the School.
Report from County Cllr Morse:

a)
Kiln Park Road.  County Cllr Morse stated that he has been monitoring vehicles at this location and saw that vehicles were cutting the junction and some clearly travelling too fast.  County Cllr Morse explained why the 30 mph sign could not be extended as it would create an imaginary edge to the town which could lead to complications with planning matters.  Cllr Rees reported on a near miss she had recently suffered at the Kiln Park junction whilst attempting to make a right hand turn from Jesse Road and stated that she would be reporting this incident to the local Police.  Cllr Rees suggested that a mini roundabout be sited at this notorious accident blackspot and County Cllr Morse agreed to look into this possibility.  Cllr Lloyd added that she has been campaigning to get the speed limit reduced in Kiln Park Road for some time as residents are afraid to park their vehicles on the road due to the speed of the traffic.  

75/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
Bloomfield House.  The Clerk had received a request for a nomination from Narberth Council for a representative to sit on the Management Committee.  As Cllr Rees wished to stand down this year, Cllr Mike Platt agreed to be the Council’s Volunteer.  The AGM is on Monday 30th October at 7.30 p.m.  The Clerk will inform Bloomfield of this decision.
b)
Speed Limit – Traffic Regulation Order.  The Clerk reported on a letter she had received from the County Council regarding their review and intention to create a single Traffic Regulation Order to update and bring together all existing schedules contained in these Orders.

c)
St Andrews Churchyard.  The Clerk reported on an email complaining about the state of St Andrews Church.  The Clerk had carried out a site visit with the Contractor whilst he was carrying out a pruning session to ensure accessibility and Cllr Rogers confirmed that the grass cutting is checked following notification that the work has been completed.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED to thank the resident for informing the Town Council of their concern.


The Clerk stated that whilst carrying out a site visit at the Churchyard she noticed that the west wall had started to collapse in another area.  The Clerk spoke to the Contractor on site about this and he informed her that he would repair it at a cost of £75.






IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should instruct the Contractor to repair this section of the west wall.


At the site visit the Contractor showed the Clerk 5 bags of dog faeces which had been left in the grass and also one full bag which had been hung up on a tree.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the Rector with a request that all dogs must be kept on a lead and all full dog bags to be placed in the bins provided at the entrance to the Church.
d)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk had received information from the bank on how they charge unarranged overdraft fees.
e)
Remembrance Sunday.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council regarding them implementing a blanket traffic regulation order to facilitate this year’s Services.  Cllr Rogers agreed to ask the British Legion Secretary to contact the County Council about this.
f)
Carding Mill Lane.  The Clerk had received an email from a regular user of Carding Mill Lane asking for a bin to be placed at the far end of the Lane near Valley Road and possibly for one half way down the Lane in order that dog walkers can place their dog bags in them rather than carrying it up to the Town Moor Car Park.     






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would reply to state that unfortunately, the County Council are unable to empty any additional waste bins to those that are currently situated in Narberth so any bins placed at these locations would not be emptied.
g)
Spring Gardens.  The Clerk had received an email from Open- reach asking for help in identifying the ownership of a piece of land in Springfield Park/Bushes Lane.  Unfortunately nobody was able to clarify this.  Cllr Walters declared an interest as he owns property nearby.







3 of 11




Signed …………………
h)
Plastic pollution.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a Narberth resident regarding Narberth becoming the first plastic free town in Pembrokeshire.   The lady offered to attend prior to a Council meeting to speak more on this.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that whilst the Town Council would support her endeavours they do not have the power to do anything about it and for the possibility of this scheme being implemented, they would suggest that she contact Pembrokeshire County Council.  
i)
St Andrew’s Church Committee.  The Clerk had received a request for some of the Members of  St Andrew’s Church to attend prior to the November meeting to discuss their bid for a heritage lottery grant and their need to have the support of the Town Council and the local community.  The group would like to explain the motivation behind the application and to give some ideas of how the project would benefit the Narberth community, rather than just the Church congregation.    





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will inform them that they can attend on the 7th November at 7 p.m.  The Clerk will also mention that possibly the CP School could write a letter of support too as they use the Church
j)
PLANED.  The Clerk had received a request from PLANED to attend prior to the December meeting to discuss Community Funding. 






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will inform PLANED that they can attend at 7 p.m. on the 5th December.

k)
Queens Hall.  The Clerk had received an email from Molara asking for a list of dates available for her to attend before the end of the year.  Unfortunately, there are no dates now before January 2018.

l)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received an Agenda and a copy of the draft minutes for the meeting held on the 26th September 2017.
m)
Rotary Club.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from the Chairman of the Rotary Club regarding the National Polio Day on the 24th October.  The Rotary Club would like permission to put a purple film over the spotlight that shines onto the Town Hall in order to turn the building purple for the week and also permission to plant purple crocuses in the Charles Salmon Memorial Garden.  It is hoped that the planting will be in association with the CP School.  Although a banner was mentioned, the Clerk stated that if this crosses the highway, then permission will 
need to be sought from the County Council.  The Chairman did suggest fixing this 
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to the back of the Old Town Hall and the Clerk informed him that this must be done without any drilling of the plaster. 






IT WAS RESOLVED that due to the height of the spotlights and health and safety issues that it would probably be best to put this film over the spotlight which shines onto the Queen’s Hall as this is located at ground level.  The Council have no objections to the children planting crocuses at the Memorial Garden.   

n)
Narberth & Whitland Round Table.  The Clerk had received a telephone call with regard to a joint event being held in the Queen’s Hall on the 6th October for the Morgan Heys Charity.  It was stated that a written request would be made for the Town Crier to ‘cry’ for a couple of weekends before the event and an invitation sent for the Mayor to attend.  However, the Clerk had not received either.  The Mayor stated that she has received a verbal invitation.

o)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk has received a request from the Chamber for them to erect a Christmas tree outside the Town Hall and one at Hill House Corner with the Council paying for the lights.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that as the Council has to pay to have the timers replaced in the new lampposts that have been erected, they will be unable to pay towards any extra lights this year.

p)
E-mails.  For the minutes the Clerk clarified the items she has forwarded to Councillors this month:

· Independent Review Panel – Call to Evidence

· Community Review Guidance from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales.

· All Wales people first stakeholder evaluation.

· Sustain Wales newsletter.

· Llanddewi Velfrey Road improvements notice of meeting.

· Pembrokeshire County Council proposal to increase their direct fees and charges.

· Mid & West Wales Fire Service draft corporate plan 2018-2013.

· Disability Wales notice of AGM and annual conference.

· One Voice Wales link to access latest bulletin.

· Hywel Dda Community Health Council annual report.

· PLANED Community forum 2nd November 5.30 p.m. – 9 p.m. Bloomfield.
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q)
Pembrokeshire County Council.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that the County Council are holding a Community meeting at Bloomfield on the 12th October between 7 p.m. – 8.30 p.m.
76
/17  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 8)
a)

17/0533/PA  14 Northfield Road – Alterations, Rear two storey extension and loft conversion – No Objection.
b)
   17/0544/PA  Plas y Dderwen, Crinow – Replacement dwelling and garage – No Objection.
76.1


Planning Permission:

a)

17/0389/PA  Ashburnham, Spring Gardens – Proposed Garage and storage area.
b)

17/0416/PA  Delfan, 6 Bloomfield Gardens – Removal of existing conservatory. Proposed extension to the existing dwelling.

c)

16/0476/PA  St Andrew’s Church, Church Street – Demolition of existing dilapidated hall and the erection of two semi-detached dwellings.

76.2

Approval of Reserved Matters:
a)

16/1242/PA  Land off Jesse Road and Station Road – Construction of 104 dwellings (reserved matters of consent ref 15/1044/PA).

76.3
 
Discharge of Conditions:

a)

17/0528/DC  Site to the west of Gravells Car Dealership, Rushacre Enterprise Park – Discharge of conditions 6 & 7 of permission 16/0745/PA.
77/17   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 9)

a)
 106 monies.  Cllr Rees asked if the 106 monies from the new development at Jesse Road/Station Road could be used to install a footpath along Station Road to link up to the new footpath at Kiln Park Road as was planned in the Safe Routes to School project.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the  Planning Department with this request.
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b)
Benches.  Cllr Rogers asked if the benches outside the Library could be wood stained as they are in a poor state of repair.  It was agreed that a piece would be put in the paper to ask for Volunteers to undertake this work or failing that, perhaps PAVS or the Cheerful Project may know of people who could do the work.

c)
Food Festival.  Cllrs Rogers stated that there were at least ten stall holders’ vehicles in the Town Moor car park taking up spaces on the Sunday, which prevented visitors from attending.  Cllr Rogers stated that it would be better if they unloaded and moved their vehicles to free up spaces.  Cllr Walters stated that whilst if was a great event he was concerned about the vehicles parking on the pavement along Moorfield Road and stated that Traffic Officers should be employed to control the traffic as motorists were in danger of a parking fine.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this suggestion to the Food Festival.

d)
St James Street.  Cllr M Platt highlighted the problems with motorists parking inconsiderately in St James Street stating that a few weeks ago a bus could not get through. 
e)
Bloomfield.  Cllr Meredydd stated that there was a problem with the streetlights on the safe routes to School path at Bloomfield.  Whilst the Bloomfield Centre has reported this,



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should too.

f)
Loading/Unloading times.  Cllr Lloyd asked if restrictions could be placed on businesses with regard to the delivery times and was informed that this can only be done at the time of a new business seeking planning permission.

g)
Street sign.   Cllr Rigby stated that the street sign for John Morgan Close needs repairing.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

h)
Consort’s Chain of Office.  Cllr Platt reported that the pin has broken again on the chain and asked for permission to get this repaired.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Mayor will obtain a price for this from Bisley H Munt, in Haverfordwest.
 







8 of 11




Signed ………………….

78/17
COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 10)

Old CP School.  Mr Cooke informed Council that three shortlisted parties have been invited to attend an interview with a Panel of Members and Officers from the County Council.  The interviews are spread over two days, Friday 6th and Friday 20th October 2017.  Two developers and a local group are to be interviewed and Mr Cooke stated that two of the interested parties wish to retain the Victorian part of the School.  It is likely that this will go before Cabinet in either December 2017 or January 2018.
Bustop Building.  Mr Cooke stated that a Community Asset Transfer is being submitted to the Strategic Asset Group on the 13th October in respect of the Bustop Building.  The Group’s recommendation will then go to Cabinet, which may be done in time for the Cabinet meeting which is to be held on the 6th November 2017.  

Cllr Rees informed members that the Bustop Building requires money to be spent on it and that they would also like to employ a Youth Worker.  Grants cannot be applied for whilst the Building is being leased, but if the Asset transfer goes ahead, then a grant application can be made.  County Cllr Vic Dennis asked Cllr Rees if he can have a look inside.  
79/17
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 11)

Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Walters stated that he had been asked if he will represent the Council at the Trustees meetings and asked the Council if they were agreeable to this.  The Chair of the Queen’s Hall Committee had informed Cllr Walters that they were going to release a press statement on a recent issue regarding a member of staff.


IT WAS RESOLVED that there was no objection to Cllr Walters attending if he so wished.

Winter Carnival.  Cllr R Platt stated that unfortunately there will be no winter carnival this year.  To date, the Committee are unsure as to whether or not there will be a Christmas Fair.

80/17
TRAINING​:  (Agenda item 12)
Members discussed the training issues and the fact that this year’s budget has been spent due to the amount of new Councillors and the unforeseen circumstances.  It was agreed that the Clerk should attend the advanced Local Government training in Saundersfoot on the 23rd November, but that all other training should wait until the new financial year.  The budget for training will be increased to accommodate this.
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81/17
ONE VOICE WALES:  (Agenda item 13)
Cllr Walters reported on the One Voice Wales meeting he had attended and spoke in relation to the Charter which is waiting to be signed; National Resources Wales in relation to footpaths which are accessible to horses and bikes (recreational pathway) and Bridle paths; Empty homes and S106 contributions from developers.
82/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 14)

82.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£     457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for August -


£           .19
82.2

Payments due:

a)
Postage 100 x 1st class stamps - 





£       65.00

b)
HMRC








£     123.15
c)
Chris Viggars – 1 x cut at Castle, 2 x Church, Church Bank and


                          2 x pruning sessions.

£     655.00

d)
Tenby Observer – advertisement for co-option -

£        90.00


 

IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed on by full Council to make these payments. 
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